TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD
SPECIAL MEETING MINUTES

FEBRUARY 26TH, 2007


The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for a Special Meeting on Monday, February 26th, 2007 at the Town Hall.  Supervisor David Tetor called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM.

Roll Call:  

Robert Cadwallader - present




Joyce Hadden – present




Dennis Pryzgoda – absent 




Virginia Stern – present




David Tetor – present


Supervisor Dave Tetor opened the meeting, stating that he wanted updates from the three committees formed after the moratorium was set in place, as well as receiving input from the Planning Board, the Zoning Board of Appeals and the Conservation Advisory Commission.  He added that interim reports had been received from the Zoning and Subdivision Regulations Committee, the Master Plan Committee and the Housing Needs Committee in November of 2006.  Now he was requesting further updates from their meetings.  He was also hoping that these three committees would shortly dovetail their findings and work more closely together.


Tom Angell, Zoning and Subdivision Committee – addressed the Town Board, stating that his committee’s primary recommendations were to increase the density and expand the rural center, and to decrease the density in the agricultural and rural residential zoning areas from 5 acres to 10.  The primary thought was to preserve the rural character of the town and to concentrate development in the rural center.  They also recommend that cluster development should be permitted in the AR and the RR zones.  In addition, the current Town road specifications only covered two types of roads: one for common driveways and one for Town roads, and they were not workable for the Planning Board as well as inconsistent with the Town Law.  Recommendations were to have three levels for these roads specs according to use, as well as specs for private roads.
Supervisor Tetor – these draft road specifications from consultant Dave Clouser were currently being reviewed by Attorney for Town Bill Bogle.  Highway Supt. Jim Myers had approved them after his review.  The proposed new road specifications could be acted on prior to the end of the moratorium, and he added that the old specs caused greater land disturbance.


Neal Johnsen, Zoning/Subdivision Committee – added that a lot of research had been done on the new draft road specifications, and the Building Inspector and the Planning Board had been dealing with these issues over the years.  He stated that Dave Clouser and done a good job and recommended that the Town Board act on these recommendations.  Also stated that the subdivision regulations are a big issue, and suggested no fast action:  changes could have a severe financial impact on property owners.  The many pluses and minuses must be considered first.


Bob Wilder, Zoning/Subdivision Committee – recommended careful and thoughtful zoning ordinance changes, along with the comprehensive plan.  SEQRA and environmental impact statements might also need to be prepared for these changes.  Professional help will be needed for these along with the comprehensive plan, and added that the road specifications would be easier to change.

Councilwoman Joyce Hadden – stated that there was a difference between a “comprehensive plan” and a “master plan.”


Supervisor Tetor – briefly explained the difference between the two, and added that General Code has been contacted to work on correcting the discrepancies that exist between the Subdivision Regulations and the Zoning Ordinance.


Harry Reinhardt, Master Plan Committee – this committee had many times, and found the original Master Plan to be pretty good, but it contained problems with implementation and enforcement.  Nine items were reviewed and the consensus of the committee was that the affirmation of the vision of the Master Plan was good, but then delved into several of its’ problems.

Supervisor Tetor – responded that the Town had already acted upon some of these recommendations such as the wildlife habitat maps.


Steve Gotovich, Master Plan Committee – recognized the Master Plan Committee members, adding that they had met a lot and learned a lot.  Stated that he was a Town 
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Board member when the zoning ordinance went into effect, and was also on the Town Board when the first Master Plan Committee “hit a stone wall.”  In 1987, there was a concerted effort to stop zoning, but it was agreed that some zoning regulations were better than none.  It was a “living document” – changeable, livable.  Had also helped change the density increase zones.  The 2002 Master Plan Committee made radical recommendations: too radical by too few people.  Now there was a sense of urgency.  For 20 years, the Town has had the slowest growth in Dutchess County – the Master Plan has worked.  Added that he will continue to volunteer to work on this document, but proposed a “radical” idea: he felt that there was no need to continue with the moratorium.  It gives a false sense of security other then to stop and see where we are.

Councilwoman Virginia Stern – When the Master Plan has been reviewed, there were many concerns.  Important matters were how to keep open space and the rural character.  Development should be shaped carefully, and be guided by the Master Plan, the vision of the Town.  People want to see how the Town will grow.  Important issues are a “sense of community” where young families and older residents can stay here.  The Master Plan will guide zoning changes.


Gene Likens, Master Plan Committee – we focused on the vision, not the “nuts and bolts.”  The original Master Plan was from 1980; we still need to preserve the rural character, wildlife habitats and assist with new development.  The 2001 Master Plan survey  received a large response that said the old Master Plan’s visions and goals were still worthy.  This vision needs to be considered carefully.

Supervisor Dave Tetor, Housing Needs Committee – felt that this committee was longer ranging than the moratorium.  Had met several times but did not focus on one area like the Master Plan and Zoning / Subdivision committees.  However, they were planning to have speakers on town centers, as well as the need of affordable housing – even though “affordable” is a bad word.  There is a need to keep the young and older residents in town.  This committee will go on longer than the moratorium, which will end hopefully in July.  99% of the committee members are present, and appreciates the efforts of these volunteers.  What is the next step?  Meet together and dovetail suggestions?  Give more information out to the public.  Plans should move forward.


Councilwoman Stern – the most important is housing for the young and older people.  Will these committees assess how much more work is needed?


Supervisor Tetor – we have census figures from the County Planning Dept., even though some of these numbers might be suspect.


Ann Collins, Housing Committee – the committee also looked at the kind of people we want to live here, such as volunteers and workers in the town, etc.


Roseanne Weinstein, Housing Committee – Should a survey be done? Opinions and recommendations from the public?


Supervisor Tetor – the Town can get assistance from the County Department of Planning, and to a certain point, there is no charge.  A survey might need to be done.


Mark Zeyher – there are plenty entry level homes but places to work are most important.  This is bigger than demographics – young people still have no place to work.

Also spoke of subsidized senior housing in Millbrook done by churches where they were, perhaps, given leeway with zoning issue, etc.


Tom Angell – professional assistance might be needed to dovetail with the Planning Board’s needs.


Councilwoman Stern – the next step should be a consultant to work with the Town to implement these ideas.


Robert Butts, Planning Board Chmn, and Housing Committee member – these committees have done excellent work, identifying the areas with density issues clustering and road specifications.  Professional assistance is a good idea.  A specific issue, related to the three committees’ efforts, though fragmentary, is dealing with a town center.  The Planning Board has a current application regarding a town center development.  This has been discussed in general terms and the consensus is that we want a town center in the Bangall / Stanfordville corridor but the current zoning is not conducive to intense development in a town center.  This should be residential as well as commercial, and the essential plan on this center should have rural design considerations, and future plans.  Right now, Bob Palombo’s application for a town center development (in mid-review, not subject to the moratorium) was an issue at the last Planning Board meeting.  Speaking personally, making choices on the future of a town center has not been addressed by the 
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Board, and will need professional assistance.  The County Planning Dept. is one possibility, but a private planner might be needed too.  Urged fast action and urgency to control the process.


Supervisor Tetor – a topic of the next Town Board meeting will be a town center, and may have to have a special meeting on this alone. 


Gene Likens – this was a specific recommendation of the Master Plan Committee.


Bob Wilder – do you have a sense of an RFP process?  Who would be hired?


Supervisor Tetor – this will be discussed by the Town Board first.


Steve Gotovich – suggested that the Town Board provide these reports to the public, and need to combine the findings.

Hans Perukel – thought it was a good idea to have a professional planner, hired with a specific assignment: what we expect, what are the issues.

Neal Johnsen – the Town has worked with Dave Clouser; perhaps continue with him.



Supervisor Tetor – this will be discussed at the next meeting and the road specifications will be done as soon as possible, plus perhaps a special meeting for all three committees.  Then, as the roads were getting slippery, asked if anyone else wished to speak (3 minute limit).


A woman in attendance asked about the difference between the AR and RR zones.


Bob Butts replied – not much difference.


Harry Reinhardt – major issue is how to protect open space; economic issue.  Many large parcels have agricultural exemptions; the taxes than have to be paid by everyone else.  Spoke of protecting open space by “T D R” – transfer of development rights – such as is done in many other places.


Bob Palombo – as the Village Centre owner, is concerned with this dialogue.  Has been going through the process with a vision of this center, and has committed a large sum of money and time.  Will a County planner delay my project?  Who will pay for a planner?  The Planning Board won’t commit – has money pending and has been cooperative, and am now concerned with the plans that have been in progress for years.  Changing the rules should not apply here to my financial commitment.   


Supervisor Tetor – the Town would pay for a professional planner.

Ann Collins – If a county planner is hired, is there a cost to the Town?


Supervisor Tetor – it would depend on how much was requested.  General advice is free; other requests would cost.


Neal Dennehy – regarding a real estate planner, their vision might not be yours.  Must be specific.


Jan Weido – regarding the roads specs. – would the Town take over ownership of one of the three levels of roads?  Would we have more town roads?


Tom Angell – Maybe, but private roads would be up to the Town Board to accept; no assumptions.  Their preference is to have few private roads in a subdivision for safety reasons.


Kathy Zeyher, Zoning/Subdivision committee – the old road specifications had one type of road, and the standards were extreme.  These three classifications do not mean the Town has to accept their ownership; there is just more flexibility in three levels.


Supervisor Tetor – the next Special Meeting will be announced.


At 8:30 PM, a motion to adjourn was made by Robert Cadwallader, seconded by Joyce Hadden.  Motion carried with all present voting in favor.









Respectfully submitted,









Ritamary Bell









Town Clerk

